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MINUTES FOR BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING 

December 14th, 2010 

6:00 PM 

 

 

The following elected officials were present:  Mayor Coleman, Alderman Beaty, Alderman 

Friday, Alderman Huggins, Alderman Martin, and Alderman Withers.   

 

The following staff members were present:  Ed Munn, Interim Town Manager; Pennie Thrower, 

Town Attorney; Maria Stroupe, Administrative Services Director; Doug Huffman, Electric 

Director; Gary Buckner, Police Chief; Bill Trudnak, Public Works Director; Community 

Development Director, David Kahler; and Steve Lambert, Fire Chief.  Anne Martin, Recreation 

Director, was absent. 

  

The Mayor called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm.   

 

Mayor Coleman opened with the Invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.  The 

Mayor asked if there were any additions or deletions to the agenda.  There were no additions or 

deletions.  Mr. Withers made a motion to set the agenda, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried 

unanimously. 

 

Mr. Beaty made a motion to approve the minutes from the November 9, 2010 regular meeting, 

and November 23, 2010, special meeting, seconded by Mr. Friday, and carried unanimously.   

 

Recognition of Citizens: 

 

Mr. Alfred Queen, 607 Brookgreen Dr., supports building a new Police Station at the location of 

the old Fire Station.  Widows in the area feel secure knowing the police can respond in 3 – 4 

minutes instead of 20 minutes, as they would if the County covered policing in Dallas.  The 

building was approved 2 years ago and now people have gone haywire.  The petition circulating 

does not represent him and he was not asked about the petition. 

 

Ms. Anna Pasour, 508 McSwain St., is proud to live in historic, progressive Dallas.  She is in 

support of the new Police building.  The historic Courthouse is not meant to house a police 

department in the year 2010.  By moving the Police Department, Dallas could obtain County and 

State funds to refurbish the Courthouse as an historic building.  While the Courthouse is used as 

a police department, only Town tax dollars can be used for renovations. 

 

Mr. Jerry Cearley, 507 S. Willow St., stated the petition was shown to residents and business 

owners who pay taxes in Dallas.  The question is not whether to have a Police Department, but 

the location.  Around the gym is too congested to add the Police Department.  He does not like 

the proposed location, but is very complementary of the job the Police Department performs.  

The money saved from not moving the Police Department could be used in Recreation. 

 

Mr. Scott Stiles, 409 S. Maple St., has been a member of the Dallas Fire Department for 25 years 

and as such has run emergency traffic from the proposed location.  He does not recall a single 
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close call in the area.  A better facility will help the department function better, as has happened 

with the Fire Department.  The Police Department project should be completed as proposed. 

 

Ms. Sarah Blake, Dallas High School Apartments, stated that most of the residents she has 

spoken with want the Police Department at the proposed location. 

 

Mayor Coleman stated that he has received half a dozen letters and emails from residents and 

business owners in support of relocating the Police Department to the old Fire Department 

Building.  (Exhibits A, B, C, D, E, and F) 

 

Consent Agenda: 

 

Mr. Withers made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda, seconded by Mr. Friday, and carried 

unanimously. 

 

Public Hearing: 

 

There was no public hearing. 

 

Old Business: 

 

The first item, Item 7-A, was discussion, led by Mr. Munn, of awarding the bid for renovation of 

the old Fire Department building into the Police Department.  Since receiving bids on October 

20
th

, the architect, electrical engineer, contractor, and Town staff have worked to reduce the total 

project cost.  At the October 25
th

 meeting of the Board, the estimated total cost for the project 

was $575,319.  The base bid, with allowances to the contractor, was $482,200 and projected 

work to be performed by the Town was $93,119.  Now the new base bid, with allowances and 

contingency, is $439,430.  Projected costs for work performed by the Town are $60,500.  The 

current, revised total cost for the project is $499,930. (Exhibit G) Reductions to the project since 

the October meeting total $75,389.  The option to use the existing concrete floor at a savings of 

only $1.996 was not included.  A new floor will be poured.  In addition, to secure an additional 

$6,600 of reductions for the project, the contractor will be permitted to earn that credit back from 

the contingency if it is available and if the project is completed within 120 days, excluding 

inclement weather days.  Mr. Withers made a motion to award the bid to Cresent Construction of 

Concord, NC upon completion of the detail of the contract by the Town Attorney and the Town 

Manager, seconded by Mr. Friday, and carried by the following vote: 

 

  Yays – Aldermen Friday, Martin, and Withers 

  Nays – Aldermen Beaty and Huggins 

 

The second item, Item 7-B, was a discussion of the NC Parks and Recreation Grant process.  The 

Town conducted two public meetings on Nov. 16
th

 and 18
th

 to receive comments from the public 

regarding the development of 17+ acres of land adjoining Carr Elementary School.  Almost 

everyone in attendance supported the Town’s effort to expand the recreational facilities generally 

as drawn in the draft master site plan.  Surveys were distributed to the citizens present at the 

hearings, as well as, to participants in our recreation programs.  Baseball and soccer fields were 
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the most requested facilities.  The full cost build just one of the additional fields, with walking 

tracks and a parking lot, but no bathrooms exceeded $400,000, as estimated by Diamond 

Engineering (Johnny Denton).  The Town has only $28,000 reserved for this project at this time.  

Diamond Engineering was asked to do a “bare bones” field and parking lot.  The estimated cost 

for this project is $157,060.41. (Exhibit H)  At the meetings there was much discussion about 

beginning a community wide effort to obtain donations from residents of greater Dallas.  

Alderman John Beaty has volunteered to pay for a banner advertising a program to receive 

private donations, if the Board wishes to proceed with such an effort.  Mr. Withers asked if the 

$28,000 could be used to fix up Jaggers Field.  Mr. Munn stated that it would be the Town’s 

choice.   Mr. Withers feels there is no need for another ball field.  Mr. Martin stated that all 

fields, including Jaggers Field, are full during ball season.  Recently, a good bit of work has been 

done on Jaggers Field, so there is not a pressing need for upgrades to that field.  Mr. Munn stated 

that in order to apply for the grant, Dallas must have the money required for our portion of the 

match, so we need to apply for an amount that we can fund the matching portion.  This is a very 

competitive grant and it is common to not receive the grant with our first application, but we 

could.  It is hard to predict.  The Board asked to see plans for walking track and picnic shelters to 

be presented at the January meeting before making the decision to apply for the grant. 

 

The third item, Item 7-C, was a discussion of the voluntary annexation requested by Gaston 

Fence.  The Certificate of Sufficiency has been signed. (Exhibit I)  A question arose concerning 

which lot they wanted annexed, so Mr. Kahler is to obtain clarification and a clear map.  Mr. 

Martin made a motion to table the annexation process until the January Board Meeting, seconded 

by Mr. Beaty, and carried unanimously. 

 

New Business: 

 

The first item, Item 8-A, was a discussion concerning the Duke Wholesale Power cost estimate 

for 2011.  Duke Energy has given us a new projected rate schedule for wholesale electricity for 

next year and for the following four years. (Exhibit J) The new rates and charges will be 

effective January 1, 2011.  While the new rates are established by Duke, the amount of electrical 

demand and energy depend on weather and general usage.  Comparing the new schedule to last 

year’s schedule, the following increases are projected: Demand Charges are expected to be 

$2,025,168, which is 7.04% more than last year, and Energy Charges are estimated to be 

$1,958,877, which is 17.1% more than last year.  In this year’s budget, both expenditures for 

wholesale power and the revenues we receive from our retail sales are greater than estimated.  

The increased sales this year has resulted in more revenues than anticipated, which covers the 

higher wholesale electricity costs. (Exhibit K)  This information is for review at this time.  Kevin 

O’Donnell, our rate specialist, will be at the January meeting to discuss the possible impact to 

Dallas’ rate structure.  Currently, out of 106 power providers in North Carolina, Dallas ranks as 

the 19
th

 lowest in residential electric costs.  (Exhibit L)  

 

The second item, Item 8-B, was a discussion on live-in firefighters.  Chief Lambert is proposing 

that in exchange for free room and utilities, resident firefighters are to be trained as firefighters 

and perform firefighter duties while at the station.  Typical resident firefighter duties include: 

fire/rescue/medical response, vehicle/equipment/station maintenance, public education, training, 

pre-incident surveys, and hydrant tests.  Minimum duty requirements are being able to answer all 
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calls when present at the station.  The firefighters must adhere to all Fire and Town policies and 

shall work 10 hours per week on tasks assigned by the Chief.  Having a resident firefighter will 

also decrease the insurance costs currently being paid on the facility.  Minimum requirements for 

a live-in firefighter are: 1) Must be at least 18 years of age, 2) Must be a U.S. citizen, 3) Must 

have a valid NC driver’s license, 4) Must pass a criminal background check, 5) Must have a safe 

driving record, 6) Must be a high school graduate or equivalent, and 7) Must be at least a 

Firefighter Level 1.  Mr. Withers made a motion to approve the live-in firefighter on a 6 month 

trial basis, seconded by Mr. Huggins, and carried unanimously. 

 

The third item, Item 8-C, was a proposal from Mr. Trudnak concerning contracting out testing 

for the Water and Waste Water systems.  He has been shopping around for the best rates to 

accomplish state mandated testing.  The City of Gastonia was the lowest bid received.  Their 

Waste Water Lab is certified by NC DENR and was granted a commercial license.  The 

agreement would be for one year, beginning 1-1-2011, and would be renegotiated in December 

of 2011, if necessary. (Exhibit M) The Town Attorney has reviewed the agreement and approved 

it.  Based on estimates, Dallas should see approximately $22,000 in savings.  Mr. Martin made a 

motion to approve the agreement as presented, seconded by Mr. Beaty, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 10, was a manager’s report from Mr. Ed Munn, Interim Town Manager. Mr. Friday left the 

meeting at 7:43 pm.  During the manager’s report, Mr. Munn presented Stacy Duff as an 

alternate member to the Planning Board.  Mr. Huggins made a motion to accept Ms. Duff as an 

alternate member to the Planning Board, seconded by Mr. Withers, and carried unanimously. 

 

Closed Session: 

 

There was no closed session. 

 

Mr. Withers made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Huggins, and carried unanimously.  

(7:54) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

____________________      _______________________ 

Rick Coleman, Mayor      Maria Stroupe, Town Clerk 
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